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Briefing – Health and Care Bill, Lords Second Reading 
With a membership of around 465,000 registered nurses, midwives, health visitors, nursing 
students, health care assistants and nurse cadets, the Royal College of Nursing is the voice 
of nursing across the UK and the largest professional union of nursing staff in the world. 

The Health and Care Bill is a landmark opportunity to address structural issues and 
embed more collaborative working across health and social care. As it currently stands 
the Bill does not go anywhere near far enough to address the concerns of nursing staff 
and ensure patient safety. 

As the Royal College of Nursing’s recent Ten Unsustainable Pressures on the Health and 
Care System in England report outlined, health and care services are currently under 
unsustainable levels of pressure and action must be taken to tackle serious staffing 
pressure, sickness, burnout and the growing backlog of undelivered care. The RCN is 
seeking significant amendments to ensure that the Bill meets the needs of nursing staff 
and their patients. 

RCN members are calling for changes to the Bill which: 

 Set out in the legislation that the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care 
has full accountability for the planning and supply of the health and care 
workforce. 

 Create a new duty on Secretary of State to publish an assessment of workforce 
requirement based on population need.  

 Include 
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Nursing leadership in legislated health and care structures 

Any clinical roles being legislated for within health and care systems – including ICBs – 
must include nursing executive leadership roles filled by registered nurses.  Nursing 
leadership should be embedded throughout ICS structures, including within executive 
and decision-making functions. Registered nurse expertise is critical to ensuring 
decisions are made in the best interests of patients. The Bill should include statutory 
roles for nursing leaders on ICS Boards. 

Registered nurse executive leadership roles must also be built into any national health 
and care structures, including a Chief Nursing Officer within UK Government and in each 
nation’s government.  

Registered nurse leadership is vital to delivering the ambitions of this Bill and the NHS 
Long Term Plan. Nurse leaders are well placed to understand the health and care needs 
of their populations and identify opportunities for joining up relevant parts of the patient 
pathway. It is vital that
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While it is important that serious incidents are investigated properly by the right 
organisations (criminal activity for example), the safe space principle is vital for 
effective learning to be gathered and shared. It is essential to learn from major events 
such as Mid-Staffordshire, Gosport and Shrewsbury and Telford, ensuring staff are safe 
and supported in a no-blame environment to raise concerns about patient care and 
safety. This is part of a demonstrable commitment to the Duty of Candour for health and 
care services and includes provision of support from Freedom to Speak Up Guardians.  

There are no circumstances not already accounted for by the law that would require for 
the safe space principle of confidentiality to be removed by the Secretary of State. 

The RCN will be seeking amendments to address these areas. 
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